College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

October 28, 2003

Revised

Present:  Stu Goldstein, chair; Jane Phillips, Sue Wick, Martha Flanders, Frank Barnwell, Janet Schottel, Robin Wright, Nikki Letawsky Schultz, Kathy Ball

The revised minutes of the October 14 meeting were approved. 

Announcements
1.  Robin Wright reported that the Curriculum Task Force had met for the first time and the minutes of the meeting will soon be placed on the web. This group will be meeting alternate weeks.

Old business

a.  Review of CBS minors.  Stu Goldstein reported that the Biology minor is very detailed when compared to both the Biochemistry and Plant Biology minors.  He stated that he was uncomfortable with the level of detail in the Biology minor when it was approved several years ago in this committee.  He feels that it doesn’t give students an opportunity to dabble in the breadth of topics available.  He added that it doesn’t make sense to include all of the course prerequisites since they are implicit in the listings of the more advanced courses.  Janet Schottel asked if all of the courses need to be completed on the Twin Cities campus or if students are permitted to transfer some credits from previous institutions.  Stu suggested that the Biochem and Plant Biology minors seem appropriate but asked the committee if it wants the high degree of specificity for the Biology minor.  Jane Phillips suggested that if these students are from outside CBS, we probably do.  Stu suggested that keeping the minor open would encourage more students than it if is highly defined.  Janet wondered if the courses should be at least 3xxx with perhaps one at the 4xxx or 5xxx level.  Stu asked if that meant that Directed Research would suffice for one of the courses.  Robin thought that would be acceptable since she feels that a 2-credit Directed Research experience would be worth at least 3 credits in a lab course.  Stu asked if the requirement should then be a minimum of two credits at the 4 or 5xxx levels.  Jane cautioned against this since there is so much competition to get into 4xxx lab courses.  Robin asked if perhaps we should drop a specific lab requirement, and not list any specific courses.  Frank wondered how diversified these courses could be.  Would General Botany, General Zoology and Microbiology be acceptable for the minor?   Several members thought that this package would be quite appropriate for a teacher wanting more background in biology.

Sue suggested that the minor consist of 10 credits at the 2xxx level or above and Stu added that least 2 of the credits be at the 3xxx level or above.  Robin asked if there are any 2xxx level courses that would not be acceptable.   Apparently there are very few courses at this level.

Robin stated that students believe that minors are prestigious things to have, but we don’t want to add unnecessary credits to their loads.  Jane agreed that people often discuss their minors when talking about their educational backgrounds.  Based on our discussion, Robin offered to develop new criteria for the Biology minor and circulate it via email.  If she gets no feedback from us, she will assume that we are in agreement.

Robin noticed that there was no minimum grade level required for the Biochem minor.  Shouldn’t it stipulate that the courses must be taken on the A-F basis and the minimum acceptable grade is a C-?

Several members wondered if perhaps Botany and Zoology (currently numbered at the 2xxx level) might be more appropriately numbered at the 3xxx level.  Kathy Ball stated that she believes there is enough rigor in General Botany to justify this.

b.  Minimum numbers of credits required for Directed Research in CBS.  At the previous meeting, we had just begun to discuss this topic when we ran out of time.  Robin warned the committee that CBS has no control over what Microbiology or Neuroscience does with its majors.  However, at the undergraduate level, both of these majors are jointly administered with CBS so they should be part of this discussion.  Janet suggested that a minimum number of credits be stipulated to satisfy a lab requirement, since none are stated for Biochemistry, EEB, and Plant Biology.  Robin suggested that the phrase “elective credits” be stricken from the table so that only the number of lab credits is included.  She suggested requiring 2 credits as a minimum for a CBS requirement.  

Members agreed that courses no longer being taught should be inactivated.  Members should send Robin a list of those that need to be removed.    

New business

a.  Minor course change:  Biol 3960H (Honors seminar) change in grading basis from S-N to A-N.  Frank Barnwell distributed copies of the request to members.  He explained that he feels this change will make students more accountable and will provide good motivation for student success.  Stu stated that there is some confusion about the course, Biol 3960 (lacking the “H” designation).  Is this a duplicate course or one that is no longer taught and therefore should be removed from the course catalog?  Jane made a motion to eliminate Biol 3960 from the catalog.  Stu suggested that it might be less confusing to defer this action (and discussion) until the next meeting.  Regarding the honors seminar, Jane recalled that the reason to have seminars use the S-N grading system had been discussed in the EPC several years ago.  At that time, the committee felt that it might be hard to differentiate the various letter grade levels, and so we decided to use the S-N basis.  Frank replied that both the sophomore level honors seminar and the freshman seminars use the A-F basis, so it make sense to do the same thing with the upper division honors seminar.   Robin asked if the seminar was a requirement for graduation with honors and Frank replied that it is.  She consulted the class schedule and asked about the enrollment cap of 22 students per section.  Frank replied that having more than 22 students will destroy the essence of the seminar.  The only alternative is to add additional sections.  Sue Wick noted that the seminar is offered both fall and spring semesters and therefore four sections are available annually.  Frank stated that the focus for fall term is social issues and the spring focus is on the research project. Sue wondered how many students are currently in the pipeline for this course.  Frank stated that he didn’t know.  Robin guessed that approximately 10% of our students might be considering honors.  Frank stated that currently a total of 40 students are enrolled in the two sections.  A motion was made and seconded to approve the change in grading status from S-N to A-N and it was approved unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 11:00 a.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball




